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MINISTERôS LETTER 
 

It is great to see the re-launch of our magazine. We’re very grateful to all who have 

contributed and to Philip for resuming his role as Editor. I have seen one or two of the articles 

that you are about to read. One takes us back to an important survey that we did at the Church 

Council at the start of the year. Its findings are essential for seeing how we can go forward as 

a church. So, let me explain what it was about, or refresh your memory, as it will have a key 

part to play in how we work out where we should be concentrating our energies. 
 

Suppose you have a pot plant which looks as if it could be a lot happier. What do you need to 

do to make it more alive and to help it to grow? Do you need to water it? Does it need to be 

moved to a different windowsill to get more light? Would it be happier in a bigger pot? Might 

some plant food help it to grow? You need to work out which thing it needs the most to get it 

started towards new life and fresh growth.  
 

The survey at the Church Council gave us a snapshot of where we are and what we need to 

grow. It is based on the work of a researcher called Christian Schwarz. Over the last 30 years, 

Schwarz has surveyed over 70,000 churches in 72 countries. He has found that there are 

certain things that churches need to grow. His results don’t say that we need flashier 

presentation, better music, lots of young people or even nicer biscuits. Instead, he has 

developed eight “quality characteristics” which are true of growing churches. 
 

Let’s try to paraphrase the “quality characteristics”. Does what happens on Sunday inspire us 

for the rest of the week? Are we motivated by our spirituality? Do we share our faith and life 

in small groups? How often do you meet friends for the church just for the fun of it, rather 

than doing church business? Does everyone feel that they can get on with their role in the 

church without constantly having to ask permission? Do our committees achieve things or are 

they just more meetings that go round in circles? Are we using our gifts? Are we responding 

to community needs and helping people to find faith? 
 

This is just my attempt to summarise Schwarz’s “quality characteristics”. Schwarz calls his 

work, “Natural Church Development”. He believes that you need all eight characteristics for 

the church to grow. If you have all eight, the church will grow naturally just as a happy plant 

will grow all by itself if you get the basics right. Schwarz says that the secret is to start to 

work on the weakest characteristic and when that has improved, move on to the next weakest. 
 

The first step was to work out our weakest characteristic and start to improve it. That is what 

the survey at the Church Council was all about. For us, the survey showed that our weakest 

area was small groups. A healthy, growing church will have its members meeting each other 

during the week. Over the coming years, we aim to have more opportunities for this. We’ve 

tried a few already. It was great fun to have a group learning some new carols before last 

Christmas. Hopefully, you can still remember some of them! We had an expanded music 

group preparing for some of our special services. In the summer, we had a group digging 

around in our archives to try to begin to put together a clearer picture of our story so far. 
 

In the Autumn, the Circuit Prayer Course will be coming to Molesey. It will be a small group 

that will meet for 3 weeks to explore different ways of praying and help develop our 

spirituality. Don’t miss it. It will help to develop our life and faith together. And we need 

more and more such groups, so if you can suggest one or even offer to lead one, let us know 

your ideas. 
 

Of course, going back to our pot plant, its needs will change. It may need more water now, 

but if we just keep watering it, we can overwater it. As it grows, it may need plant food and 

then perhaps a bigger pot. Improving our small groups is just the start of the journey. All of 

Christian Schwarz’s eight “quality characteristics” need to be present for the church to grow, 

so there will be much more to enjoy developing together as our focus moves on beyond small 

groups. For now, try to find a way to be part of one if you can. 
 

Your friend and minister - David 
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METHODIST FRIENDS (FORMERLY W IVESô GROUP) 
 

Methodist Friends meet on the third Tuesday of each month at 8pm in Room 1 of the Church 

Halls at East Molesey Methodist Church. We enjoy listening to speakers on a variety of topics 

and trying new skills. Perhaps most of all though it’s good to meet people and share 

friendships.  

 

In between the evening meetings we get together at local cafes on Tuesdays once a month.  

During the winter months we prefer to meet locally for lunch or coffee. Similarly during the 

school summer holidays we arrange weekly coffee evenings in member’s homes.  

 

Everyone is very welcome, so look through the programme and if something interests you 

please come along. We are a small friendly bunch and would love to see you.  

 

Please refer to the 'Diary Dates' section for details of our meetings for the next few months.  

  

Methodist Friends Programme Autumn 2018 - Tuesdays at 8pm 

Room 1 East Molesey Methodist Church:- 

 

- 18 September    8pm Meeting with Molesey History Society at St Lawrence School,   

        learning about “Thames Treasures” 

  

- 2 October          Coffee / Lunch @ noon at Molesey Café, Walton Road 

 

- 16 October          Beetle Drive 

 

- 6 November       Coffee / Lunch @ noon at Superfish, 90 Walton Road  (booking    

needed to Rosemary by 29th October) 

 

- 20 November      “Exploring Kerala” by Roger Reynolds Hon FRPS – Everyone   

        welcome. 

 

- 11 December         Christmas lunch – venue to be confirmed. 

 

 

 

 

FAIRTRADE  
 

We are a Fairtrade church which means we have committed to:  

 

• Use Fairtrade tea and coffee for all meetings for which we have responsibility  

• Move forward on other Fairtrade products (such as sugar, biscuits, chocolate and fruit)  

• Promote Fairtrade during Fairtrade Fortnight and during the year through events, worship 

and other activities where possible  

 

We have made this commitment as part of our concern for justice in God’s world. Fairtrade 

helps provide better prices, good working conditions for farmers and workers so they can 

maintain reasonable and respectable livelihoods whilst caring for the environment. We have a 

range of Fairtrade products for sale after services each Sunday and at other appropriate 

events.  
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WORSHIP 

We have some great services planned this quarter. Our Harvest Service on 23 September is 

detailed elsewhere in the magazine. On Sunday October 28 David has arranged a ‘pulpit 

swap’ with Rev Peter Flint from New Malden & Thames Ditton United Reformed Churches. 

Peter is relatively new to the shared New Malden pastorate having been the minister at 

Dorking United Reformed Church since 2005. Peter and Judith have four grown up children. 

They live in the Manse in New Malden. 

Following the success of the Breakfast services at Hampton Methodist Church we are 

arranging one for 4 November. We will meet for breakfast at 10am and then have our service 

at 10.30am. We are hoping to encourage as many of the children who come to the various 

groups who meet on our premises to join us as we can but would also encourage all of our 

members to join us too. 

 11 November marks the 100
th
 anniversary of the Armistice marking the end of World War 1 

and we encourage as many of you as are able to attend the Ecumenical service at West 

Molesey War Memorial. 

 On 25 November we have a very special service led by Rev Jongi Zihle the Chair of the 

London District of the Methodist Church. This will be our World Church Service and we will 

have a bring and share lunch after the service which we invite everyone to stay for. 

 September 2 Mr Robert Mortimer   

September 9 Rev David Innes   Holy Communion 

September 16 Mrs Margaret Unite   

September 23 Rev David Innes   Harvest, Parade, All age worship 

September 30 Mrs Jill Harker   

October 7 Mrs Linda Davis   

October 14 Rev Vicci Davidson Holy Communion 

October 21 Rev David Innes     

October 28 Rev Peter Flint of Thames Ditton URC Pulpit swap 

November 4 Rev David Innes   10am Breakfast before 10.30am 

service 

November 11 No service at East Molesey Remembrance Sunday 

November 18 Mrs Joyce Pegg   

November 25 Rev Jongi Zihle - Chair of London 

District 

World Church Sunday. Holy 

Communion 

We are currently starting to plan services for the December to February quarter but have 

already set the date of the Carol Service as 23 December, so please make sure you have that 

date in your diary. 

 

 

USEFUL CONTACT EMAIL ADDRESSES  
 

bookings@emmc.org.uk  – for party and hall bookings 

magazine@emmc.org.uk  – for magazine articles and feedback 

Minister@emmc.org.uk  – The Minister 

Notices@emmc.org.uk  – for items for the weekly notices 

info@emmc.org.uk   – for everything else! 
 

 

javascript:void(0);
javascript:void(0);
javascript:void(0);
javascript:void(0);
javascript:void(0);
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WENDYôS WALKS 
 

When I was growing up in West Molesey, the area now known as Molesey Heath was just 

fields and gravel pits, so when Wendy first suggested an organised walk around Molesey 

Heath, I was intrigued to know where this could be.  It appears that over the years since I 

moved away from Molesey  in 1974, a transformation has been taking place with gravel pits 

filled in, areas opened up and nature gradually reclaiming the land. 
 

In July 2017, despite some very wet weather, over 20 people turned up on Wendy’s doorstep 

ready for our Summer Stroll.  We enjoyed a very informative walk around part of the Heath, 

stopping every so often for Wendy to point out places of interest and to tell us about the birds 

and insects that can be found there.  The whole area has now become a wonderful nature 

reserve, all made possible by the hard work of some dedicated volunteers, and you won’t be 

surprised to learn that Wendy is one of them! 
 

After our walk, we went back for tea and cakes and the only problem was finding space for all 

the wet macs and shoes!  Talking of which, Wendy had us all in fits of laughter with the tale 

of Mike’s comedy shoes .……. you had to be there! 
 

In May 2018 a Spring Stroll was arranged which again was well supported and this was 

followed by a Summer Saunter in July.  Unfortunately, only 4 adults, 1 child and Dora the 

dog turned up for this one.  I would like to thank Wendy for showing us a part of Molesey not 

many people know about and look forward to more seasonal walks in the future. 
 

Valerie Holbrook 

 

 

CIRCUIT SERVICE  
 

There will be a Circuit Service on 16 September at 6:30 at Hampton Methodist Church.   

Worship will be led by the Local Preachers and Worship Leaders and the Preacher will be 

Mrs Caroline Ogunsola, President of Methodist Women in Britain.  The theme is “Christ 

among the Poor”.  Hampton will be very pleased to welcome you with lots of cake!  Please do 

come and enjoy a time of worship and fellowship at the beginning of the new Connexional 

Year. 

  

We haven’t had a Circuit Service like this for a couple of years, so it would be really good if 

it were to be well attended – especially since we have got such a good speaker coming.  

 
 

 

 

 

 

VACANCY  
  

First Steps Secretary 
After a number of years Bron has stood down as our First Steps secretary so we are 

looking for someone to take on the role. Below is an outline if what is involved.  
 

         Pastoral care of under3's and their families 

         Keeping in touch through visits and delivering church magazine 

         Remembering the children at birthdays and Christmas 

         Welcoming the family and presenting the candle at christenings 
 

If you think you might be willing to take on this role please let David or one of the 

Stewards know. 
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THE CHURCH FUNDRAISING GROUP IN ACTION  
 

Most of you will be aware one of the main actions of the Fundraising Group in the past was 

raising funds for the refurbishment project, allowing us to make the most of our beautiful 

church. As I write this, the church is due to hold two history workshops, and I for one will be 

interested to see pictures of how the building has changed through the years.  Since the 

refurbishment we have supported many other causes and projects, for which we are rightly 

proud.  In the next few months our efforts will be towards updating the heating system, a job 

which is now urgently required.  So what is planned for the next few months??   
 

When we started running our film nights none of us imagined how successful they would be, 

so we are delighted that another two dates have been scheduled. After that, in November we 

have our Christmas Market and Railway Exhibition which we anticipate being the great 

attraction that it has always been.   
 

Now I don’t blame if you think that it is too early to think about 2019!! However we do have 

two events planned following ‘special requests’. The first is in March, when we are playing 

host to the Weybridge Male Voice Choir and the second is a book fair in April, and both of 

these, as always, we will be needing the support from the church’s members, their friends and 

families. 
 

I would like to thank the other members of the Fundraising Team for all their efforts: Ian 

Pegg, Wendy Guest, Val Holbrook, Annette Peddie, Rosemary Reynolds. 
 

Dates for your Diary: 
 

Friday 28
 
September from 6.30 pm.   Fish and Chips Film Night - Film: “Hidden Figures”. 

 

Friday 2 November from 6.30 pm.   Fish and Chips Film Night - Film: “Goodbye Christopher 

Robin”. 
 

Saturday 17 November 10.30 am – 3.00 pm.   Christmas Market and Railway Exhibition. 
 

Saturday 16 March 2019.   Concert by ‘The Weybridge Male Voice Choir’. 
 

Saturday 6 April 2019 11.00 am – 2.00 pm.   Book Fair. 
 

John Turner 

 

 

CHURCH COUNCIL MEETINGS  
 

One question asked in response to the Magazine survey was – ‘what happens at Church 

Council meetings and how do we find out about the decisions taken?’ We have a standard 

agenda which we follow at each meeting. We cover all areas of Church life:- 

¶ Stewards’ business 

¶ Finance 

¶ Fund Raising 

¶ Property  

¶ Wider Church Business (World Church & Public Issues) 

¶ Our Children 

¶ Safeguarding  

¶ Worship  

¶ Pastoral Business 

¶ Ecumenical Business 
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Prior to the meeting reports are prepared and circulated so that the meeting focusses on 

actions and decisions. We meet three times a year typically in October, February and June. In 

our February meeting we had a breakout discussion about ‘Renewing a fresh vision’ (see 

below) and in June we watched a film about the new General Data Protection Regulations 

(GDPR). 

 

The meetings are open to everyone so if you’d like to join us you would be most welcome. 

 

Our next meeting is on Wednesday 17 October. 

 

Church Council - Renewing a fresh vision 

 

In our Church meeting in February David explained that he wanted the meeting to divide into 

groups of 3-4 and go through the questions on a questionnaire. The questionnaire contains 

eight statements and each group needed to determine how true they are for our Church and 

life together. 

 

The results (marked 1-10 with 1=strongly disagree and 10=strongly agree): 

 

1. Our worship inspires our daily lives - 6,6,7,7,7 

2. We are passionate about our spirituality - 4, 5, 5, 6 

3. We share our faith and lives in small groups - 2,2,6,6 

4. We have loving friendship with one another - 8,8,9,9 

5. Our church leadership empowers us to play a part in church - 8,9,9,9 

6. Our structure (committees etc) are effective - 8,8,8,10 

7. We use our gifts to serve God - 7,8,9,9 

8. We respond to local community needs and are helping the community to find faith - 

6,6,6.5,8 

 

Question 3 - We share our faith and lives in small groups was the question with the lowest and 

most divergent scores. The groups who scored 2 explained that while they would have agreed 

with the statement in the past, no such groups currently exist. When they were in place e.g. 

house groups, prayer groups, Bible study, they worked well. Everyone agreed that when we 

are together in scheduled meetings everything done in a very friendly and supportive manner. 

 

The meeting therefore agreed that of all the areas discussed this is the one we need to work on 

most and the Stewards have picked this up. This is what has been discussed so far: 

¶ The group that met before the Carol service last year to learn some new carols 
worked very well and we hope to do that again.  

¶ We’ve had two attempts at the expanded music group so far. The first was really good 

but the one for the Our Children service was less so. The next one will be for the 

Harvest service in September.  

¶ The two Church history evening in August are an opportunity for us to have a light 

hearted look at some of our memories, and, for those new to the church, to find out a 

bit more about our story.  We will also be thinking about how best we can capture 

your stories of church life in the past.  

¶ The Prayer course held earlier in the year was very successful and David has 

confirmed that there will be a Prayer course at our Church during the autumn. 

 

If you have any ideas for other small groups do please let the Stewards know. 
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CHRISTMAS ANGELS  
 

 

 
 

The following information was shared in 2017 at a service at East Molesey during the 

lead up to Christmas….. 

 

In December 2014, North Shields and Whitley Bay Methodist Circuit in the North 

East of England distributed 2,870 knitted Christmas Angels across Tynemouth. They 

tied them to railings, hooked them on door handles, and left them throughout the town 

with messages of Good News for people to find and enjoy. 

 In 2015, they opened it up, shared the knitting patterns, and other churches, circuits 

and denominations took part across over 20 locations with 20,586 angels being 

knitted. In 2016, there were 45,930, and the story continues to grow as is spreads 

throughout the UK and even further afield.  

 It's been successful in letting people know that their local Methodist Church is part 

of their community, putting smiles on people's faces, sharing the message of 

Christmas, and sending joy into the world. 

 This year[ ie 2017] , knitters across the Teddington Circuit have been knitting and 

crocheting angels to be part of this movement, and today we will be blessing East 

Molesey's angels before they go out into the world next week. The idea is that we will 

distribute them along Walton Road so that people can spot them as they go about 

their day-to-day work and Christmas shopping. We want the public to engage with 

them, share photos on social media or with friends and family, and even to take an 

angel home with them to share the message even further.  
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 As one person from the original angel event in Tynemouth said:  

 'I was on my way home after finishing a mentally exhausting 12 hour shift as 

an ambulance call handler when I came across what seemed like hundreds 

of beautifully knitted Angels, I don't think I've seen so many people smiling! Sharing 

the joy of your kindness I was reminded no matter how bad things seem to be, there 

is always hope and love. Thank you so much.' 

 It is our hope that this year the people of Molesey will see our angels, feel the Good 

News, and have one more thing to smile about this Christmas.  

 

 

Christmas Angels 2017 

A group of people have been knitting angels to put around Molesey near Christmas. Last year 

40 were knitted so I thought why not add another 0 and make it 400 this year!  

So far we have knitted 318 and with 4 months still to go we should make the 400.  

Last year we heard about a man who had to put his dog  down that morning, when he went 

shopping to Tesco later that day he discovered one of our angels and said somehow it bought 

comfort to him on what had been a very upsetting day. 

This got me thinking if we can put a smile on 40 faces let’s try to do the same for 400 faces 

wouldn't that be lovely. If you want to try knitting an angel, then  the knitting pattern is 

printed below. 

Who knows it could be 800 next year. 

 Regards 

Wendy Guest 
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 CHRISTMAS ANGEL KNITTING PATTERN  

 

What you will need. 

 

Some wool (in any yarn or colour) 

Knitting needles (between size 10-­8 (that’s 3.25mm and 4mm)) 

Darning needle (like a big sewing needle) 

Small amount of stuffing 

 

You will need a basic knowledge of knit and purl to make these angels but don’t let that stop 

you if you haven’t done it before. Find someone who can teach you and ask them to help you 

learn a new skill. 

 

And most of all have fun. 

 

The angels have been designed to be as simple and as flexible as possible so everyone from a 

beginner to a more advanced knitter can have a go. Feel free to adapt the pattern if you want 

by adding in different colours or making a larger angel. 

 

If you want a place to start we have used size 9 needles with double yarn to knit some of ours. 

 

The Pattern 

 

Angel -­ Body 

 

Cast on 48 sts 

1. Knit row 

2. Purl row 

3. K2TOG, K10*, repeat until end 

4. Purl row 

5. Knit row 

6. P2TOG, P9*, repeat until end 

7. Knit row 

8. Purl row 

9. K2TOG, K8*, repeat until end 

10. Purl row 

11. Knit row 

12. P2TOG, P7*, repeat until end 

13. Knit Row 

14. Purl Row 

15. K2TOG, K6*, repeat until end 

16. Purl row 

17. Knit row 

18. P2TOG, P5*, repeat until end 

19. Knit row 

20. Purl row 

21. K2TOG, K4*, repeat until end -­ 20 sts 

22. Purl row 

23. Knit row 

24. Purl row 

25. Knit row 

26. Purl row 

27. Knit row 
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At this point, you can change your colour to create the face if you want. 

28. Purl row 

29. knit row 

30. Purl row 

31. Knit row 

32. Purl row 

33. Knit row 

34. Purl row 

35. K2TOG -­ repeat until end 

36. Purl row 

37. Knit row 

38. P2TOG -­ repeat until end 

 

Using a darning needle, thread the end of the yarn through the stitches and tighten to create 

the top of the head. Turn the angel inside out and sew up the head and the body. 

 

Around the neck, take a small amount of stuffing and place at the top of the head, then thread 

some yarn between stitches and pull loosely together. 

 

Angel -­ Wings 

 

Option 1  

 

Cast on 27 sts  

1. Knit row 

2. Knit row 

3. Decrease at each end (Knit) 

4. Knit 

5. Knit 12 rows, decrease at each end 

cast off 

 

Option 2 (more advanced) 

 

The wings are knitted in short rows, with the yarn wrapped around the last stitch in the middle 

of each ridge. To complete this you need to bring your yarn forward, slip the stitch over 

purlwise, take the yarn back again, replace the slipped stitch, bring the yarn forward again and 

turn the work. 

 

w&t = wrap & turn 

Cast on 9 sts 

1. K8, w&t, K8 

2. K6, w&t, K6 

3. K4, w&t, K4 

4. K2, w&t, K2 

5. K4, w&t, K4 

6, K6, w&t, K6 

Repeat these 6 rows, 4-­5 times as necessary.  

 

Sew wings to the body. 
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HARVEST FESTIVAL  
 

Our Harvest Service on Sunday 23 September will be an all age Family and Parade service. 

We are very much looking forward to welcoming the Guides and Rainbows who meet on our 

premises. David will be leading the service and it will be followed by a Bring and Share lunch 

which we encourage everyone to stay for. 

 As for the last couple of years our Harvest gifts this year will be donated to the East 

Elmbridge Food Bank. The Food bank is run by the Trussell Trust and opened in 2013. Last 

year they gave 871 sets of three day emergency food supplies to local people in crisis.  We’ve 

asked the Food Bank what sort of things they would like donated and this is what they have 

told us: 

¶ Long life milk 

¶ Long life fruit juice 

¶ Tinned meat / meat pies 

¶ Tinned fish 

¶ Tinned tomatoes 

¶ Tinned vegetables (not chick peas or kidney beans)  

¶ Tinned fruit  

¶ Tinned rice pudding  

¶ Tinned custard 

¶ We also need household items such as cleaning products, washing powder / 

liquid and toilet rolls (2 and 4 packs).  

  

All donations need to be well within their best before date. 

To find out how you can support the Food bank please visit their website - 

https://eastelmbridge.foodbank.org.uk/ 

 

 

***************************************************************************  
 

 

 

https://eastelmbridge.foodbank.org.uk/
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GRAHAMEôS SAFEGUARDING BLOG 
 

Grahame writes a Safeguarding Blog on the website of the London District of the Methodist 

Church. To read all of Grahame’s blog then please use the following website link - 

https://www.methodistlondon.org.uk/safeguardingblog - but to whet your appetite here are 

two examples of Grahame’s blog articles….. 

 

Signs of safety? 
 

Driving in Canada is not difficult once you have mastered some aspects of directional 

signage. Having just returned from travelling Nova Scotia’s relatively deserted roads for just 

under two weeks, it was a culture shock today to edge out even into non rush-hour traffic here 

in southwest London. Add to this the sudden recall that your own car is not an automatic as 

you stop with a stall. 

I fear, readers, that you are in for a bunch of Canadian themed blogs over the next two or 

three weeks and it’s a series of road signs that grabbed my attention this week. Approaching 

isolated houses along the highway we saw several yellow diamond shaped signs warning of 

the presence of a visually or hearing impaired child. No warning to go slow or take care, 

simply a statement presumably about the fact that a child with a disability lives nearby. These 

yellow diamonds were permanently mounted on metal posts and had a uniform municipal 

font, so clearly weren’t put up by anxious parents themselves. We have disabled parking bays 

marked on our roads, and warnings about driving slow near schools but generally nothing that 

tells us about the presence of a disabled child at a particular address or identifying a particular 

disability. 

I wasn’t sure what to make of the signs, and of course had no chance without being really 

intrusive, to ask families and the children themselves what they thought of the signs, their 

purpose and effectiveness. A characteristic of strung out Canadian villages is that there are 

rarely fences between properties and no gates on the gravel tracks that lead to them, so a 

warning that a child whose senses may be impaired lives around the corner and who may 

suddenly rush out into the road may be a very helpful protective measure. But able bodied 

children with all their senses are perhaps just as likely to run into the road chasing a ball or 

one another.  

I think it was the overt drawing attention to the close presence of a vulnerable child that I 

found a bit worrying. We know that groomers target families that are themselves vulnerable 

and that disabled children are particularly at risk of abuse often because of their relative 

inability to tell a trusted adult what is happening to them. I have a dreadful image of my own 

road, where a special educational needs school transport bus stops twice each day, bedecked 

with signs telling the world that disabled children live at these addresses. Match this with a 

picture of predatory potential abusers cruising the streets on the look out for yellow signs and 

you begin to think the risks of harm outweigh the protective measures intended by the signs. 

But is this just my safeguarding mind set going into overdrive and looking for issues that 

aren’t really there? 

 

 

The Blue Jacket 
 

Some of you know that from time to time I frequent a certain South London football stadium. 

I'm not always sure why as the experience does not often do much for my emotional well-

being. January 13th 2018 was the last time I came away reasonably happy. 

Near to where my son and I sit, and just down on the side of the pitch there is often a steward 

who is identifiable by his blue hi-vis jacket, standing out from the usual yellow or orange clad 

stewarding team. On his back the letters spell out his role -SAFEGUADING STEWARD. Of 

course this always catches my eye and I wonder what the job involves and how he got 

selected for it. Dressed in yellow, he used to meet and greet us at the top of the stairway 

leading to our seats, and so becoming the safeguarding steward may be a promotion. I don't 

https://webmail.tiscali.co.uk/cp/ps/Mail/ExternalURLProxy?d=lineone.net&u=philip.j.harris&url=https://www.methodistlondon.org.uk/safeguardingblog&urlHash=1.4001187623643532E-225#_blank
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really know. In his former role he would seek to shake the hand of all the supporters who 

passed him and make the general enquiry 'you alright?' We always said yes but I wonder if in 

his new role if we said 'er, no, not really' he might pause and ask us why not. 

In an idle moment - and there are a few in any game - I try to imagine how blue jacket might 

operate on match days. Is he trained to look out for incidents that might significantly impact 

on the well-being of children or vulnerable adults? Does he have a protective role towards the 

ball-boys who collect the ball when it goes out of play? I've witnessed two occasions where 

ball-boys have been harangued by visiting managers for their over-promptness or delay in 

returning the ball to players depending on how the match is going. 

If next time he passes nearby within speaking distance, I think I'll ask him about his blue 

jacketed role. It's reassuring that the football club has invested in someone with a public 

match day safeguarding profile, but I'd still like to know more. 

But I think if he was standing in his old place when we leave at the end of a disappointing 

game I'd quite like him to shake my hand, ask me if I'm alright before setting off for home, 

and I could reply 'er, no not really - but thanks for asking. I think I'll get over it!' However as 

Bill Shankly that famous Liverpool manager in the 1960's once observed 'Some people think 

that football is a matter of life or death - it's far more serious than that'. 
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take 5 
 

You’ve probably heard of St Pixels, the on line church but have you heard of 

take 5?  

 

Forget the jazz standard, or time to take a break, take 5 is the monthly e-

magazine for primary age children. 

 

take 5 is available by email or on line  It has a bright colourful format with short articles and 

is aimed at primary school aged children in the Teddington Circuit. In it you can find jokes, a 

puzzle, a ‘make’ and a message or Bible story as well as advertising upcoming children’s 

activities and events across the 

Teddington Circuit churches. It 

covers a range of interesting topics 

from top 10 facts to special 

anniversaries to charity 

information. 

 

The idea for take 5 came at a time 

when numbers of children regularly 

in church were falling. It was an 

attractive and up-to-date way to 

keep in touch with church and to 

share the good news. 

 

Initially it began at Molesey and 

was called ‘take 2’ following on 

from the church notices which are 

called ‘take note’. Parents were 

asked for emails and permission to 

email the magazine. The first 

edition was published over 10 years 

ago in April 2007 focussing on Easter with a recipe for hot cross buns and a competition to 

design a logo. The winning logo was a red button divided by a cross with two small smiley 

faces in opposite corners.  

 

The idea was well received by parents and children. It seemed too good to keep just in 

Molesey so in September 2009 take 5 was launched across the circuit with a new name and 

new look to reflect the five churches. It celebrated its 125
th
 edition in May this year. 

 

We try to publish on the first Sunday of the month but sometimes it is delayed when the take 

5 team take a holiday! You can check when the new edition is out on Facebook and find it on 

the church website. We hope this will encourage parents and children to look on line or email 

us to ask to be on the mailing list take5@tmcc.org.uk.  

 

 

 

PUBLIC ISSUES 
 
Teddington will be having a series of discussions on Public Issues in September and October 
(fortnightly on Wednesdays), beginning on 5 September at 8pm with the subject of Genetic 
Engineering. All welcome! 

 

 

mailto:take5@tmcc.org.uk
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TEDDINGTON METHODIST CIRCUIT - PRAYERS FOR 

CHURCHES, PROJECTS AND COUNTRIES TO BE INCLUDED 

IN WORSHIP SEPTEMBER to NOVEMBER 2018 
 

In order to increase the sense of Circuit connection and awareness on each Sunday all 

churches in the Circuit are asked to prayer for each other, a specific project and another 

country.  

 

The table below provides a list of the Church and project to be included in the prayers.  

 

 

Date Church Project For other countries 

2 September  

 

Teddington Brownies Central African 

Republic 

9 September East Molesey Chandlers Field 

Primary School  

Chad 

16 September Hampton The Extra Mile Chile 

23 September  Hanworth Extension Project China 

30 September  Sunbury Baby Basics Christmas Island  

7 October  Teddington Healing Prayer 

Group 

Cocos Island  

14 October  East Molesey Rainbows Colombia 

21 October  Hampton Gospel Illusion Comoros 

28 October  Hanworth Toy Club Congo (Brazzaville)  

4 November  Sunbury Friendly Club  Congo (Democratic 

Republic)  

11 November  Teddington The Bushy Park 

Walkers 

Costa Rica 

18 November  East Molesey Children’s Workshop Cote d’Ivoire 

25 November  Hampton Tea and Memories Croatia 

 

  

Details of organisations mentioned above…….. 

  

Teddington - The Bushy Park Walkers. 

The group came about several years ago when one Sunday two members of the congregation 

at TMC decided to meet up to walk in Bushy Park the next day. Since then the group has 

increased in numbers drawing in people from outside the church, friends of members and by 

word of mouth. As well as meeting every Monday morning to walk and talk, usually but not 

always, in Bushy Park, we also meet up for other social events such as meals out, visits to 

interesting locations, art galleries and the theatre. Members who can no longer manage the 

full walk can either walk to the halfway point and get the bus back or just meet us for coffee 

(we always stop for coffee!). The group is not just for Christians but there is a real sense of 

fellowship and friendship between the members. New members are always welcome. 

  

Hampton - Baby Basics 

Baby Basics is run by a team of volunteers at Sunbury Methodist Church.  We have been 

running since 2014, and to date we have supported over 500 local families in need. 

We collect clothes and toiletries for new born babies and pack them into a Moses Basket as a 

gift pack to provide the essentials needed by new mothers.  We receive referrals from Social 

Workers and Midwives when they care for families needing support.  We have supported 

women fleeing domestic violence, asylum seekers, teenage mothers, and those who face 

hardship because of limited benefits support. 
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We ask for your prayers for the volunteer team, all the people who support us both financially 

and by donating goods, for the professionals who refer to us and for the families who receive 

the gifts, that they may see Gods love for them in action. 

  

EMMC ï Rainbows 

The 2nd Molesey Rainbows meet at EMMC. Currently the unit have 15 girls aged 5-7, and 2 

volunteers. There is currently a long waiting list of girls waiting to join our unit, but our 

severe lack of volunteer leaders is restricting our ability to increase the number of girls that 

can join. Girlguiding is the UKs leading charity for girls, so we would be extremely pleased to 

hear from volunteer leaders who would like to join our fun unit.  

We meet on a Monday for an hour, during term time. We provide many opportunities to the 

girls at our unit in a safe and friendly environment, including crafts, baking, trips, learning 

and most of all lots and lots of fun! 

We follow the Girlguiding ethos of being for all girls, giving them their own space and a 

voice.  

  

 

 

Praying for the World ï September-November 2018 ï Additional Information about the 

Countries Listed Aboveéé.. 

  

Central African Republic  – rich in diamonds, but crippled by conflict. Rebels seized control 

of this country in 2013 which led to an internationally supervised transition period. Pray for 

the Christian president who was elected in  2016 on the promise of bridging the religious 

divide.  

  

Chad –a landlocked country with low rainfall, drought, civil wars and poor infrastructure. 

Much poverty and corruption, but with some hope now that Chad has become an oil exporter. 

Pray for unity in the church whose divisions on tribal lines limits its witness.  

  

Chile –More stable since the painful Pinochet period (1973-88). Increased freedoms, but this 

has led to an increase in drugs and crime. Pray that the church may engage in more social 

action and challenge injustice.  

  

China –the church has grown rapidly over the past generation at a time when China’s 

influence in the world is also growing. Relations between different parts of the church are 

improving. Pray against political oppression and corruption in society.  

  

Christmas Island –many faiths live together in harmony on the island. Pray for them as they 

face the challenge of the arrival of many asylum seekers from Indonesia.  

  

Cocos Island – pray for the mainly Muslim islanders in the strategically significant location 

in the shipping lanes of the Indian and Pacific Oceans.  

  

Columbia – Murder, kidnapping and crime have been decreasing as the church grows. Give 

thanks that a prison which was once described as “hell on earth” now has a Christian radio 

station and a Bible Institute.  

  

Comoros – the islanders are almost exclusively Muslim, but there is slow growth in the 

church despite much opposition. A survey showed that Comoros was the best place for 

women’s rights in the Arab world.  

  

Congo Brazzaville (former French Congo) – Some prosperity from oil, despite instability. 

Pray for renewal in the church and new life, trust and vision in God. Pray for work amongst 

young people.  
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 Congo DRC (former Zaire) – Congo suffered from colonial exploitation and oppression 

which contributed to today’s chaos. After decades of war, Congo is facing a mega-crisis with 

1.7 million people displaced. The church is the only social structure to endure, providing 

schools and hospitals.  

  

Costa Rica –Stable country committed to education and sustainable development. Pray for 

further renewal in the church and for effective discipleship for new Christians.  

  

Cote dôIvoire –Severely damaged by civil war in 2011. Despite instability, it is the world’s 

largest exporter of cocoa beans. Catholics and Methodists are the largest churches. Pray 

against corruption, and for unity and nation building.  

  

Croatia –Historical divisions between Bosnians, Serbs and Croats may hurt this nation for 

generations to come. Pray for true reconciliation. Pray too for the church to find ways to 

support the many who suffered from trauma from conflict. 

 

 

 

 

MIXED MESSAGES!  
 
These two notices made us laugh on recent trips.  The first was at Winkworth 
Arboretum ς ά! /ǊȅƛƴƎ {ƘŀƳŜέ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜ ǎŜŎƻƴŘ ƻƴŜ ƛƴ [ŀƴȊŀǊƻǘŜ ς ά[ƻǎǘ ƛƴ 
¢Ǌŀƴǎƭŀǘƛƻƴέ 
 

 
 

Valerie Holbrook 
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MODERN SLAVERY AND THE HOSTILE ENVIRONMENT  
 

From the Methodist Church News pages (9th August): 
 

Church leaders ask Home Secretary for end to hostile environment 
 

Twenty Church leaders (including Revd Michaela Youngson, President of the Methodist 

Conference and Mr Bala Gnanapragasam, Vice-President of the Methodist Conference) 

called for an end to the hostile environment in an open letter to the Home Secretary, 

Sajid Javid MP. 
 

The hostile environment is the web of government policies designed to make life so difficult 

for people who cannot prove they have the right to live in the UK that they will choose to 

leave. 
 

The leaders, including representatives from the Anglican, Catholic, Church of Scotland and 

Methodist Churches, argue that the destitution deliberately inflicted by the government is 

‘inhumane’ and that it leads to racial discrimination. They ask Javid “to seize this opportunity 

and to adopt an approach to immigration that treats every individual, whatever their status, 

with humanity, dignity, respect and fairness.” 
 

Is it any wonder that Churches are speaking out about immigration policy? In Glasgow up to 

300 asylum seekers who have had their right to remain turned down are under threat of being 

evicted from their homes. Once evicted they will lose the right to housing and will be faced 

with homelessness and destitution.  
 

Open letter to the Home Secretary:  

Dear Home Secretary 

We are writing as a group of Churches and Church Leaders to express our deep 

concern about the impact of the government’s ‘hostile environment’ policies, and to 

support calls for them to be dismantled. We welcome the recent report from the 

Baptist Union, the Church of Scotland, the Methodist Church and the United 

Reformed Church: Destitution, Discrimination and Distrust: the web of the hostile 

environment and support its conclusions. 
 

The injustices of the hostile environment alarm us. It deliberately prevents people 

who cannot provide the right documentation – for whatever reason – from getting 

work, renting a home or accessing the kinds of services we all need to live. As the 

report shows, this is leading to poverty, homelessness and avoidable suffering. We 

believe it is inhumane to use destitution, or the threat of destitution, as a policy tool to 

encourage people to leave the country. 
 

We are also concerned by the mounting evidence that hostile environment measures 

are causing racist discrimination. People who do not look or sound ‘British’ are now 

facing increased difficulty in finding homes and employment, because landlords and 

employers are being asked to play the role of border guards. 
 

This is not about who we do or do not allow into the UK, but about how we relate to 

one another inside our borders. Due process, justice and the proper implementation of 

immigration policies should not require us to live in suspicion of our neighbours. 
 

As Christians we assert the importance of offering welcome to the stranger and caring 

for the vulnerable, whoever they are. Many of our churches support those who have 

suffered hardship because of the hostile environment. Our churches include some of 

the very people who are at risk of destitution and discrimination. We hear many 

stories of how the system has failed people and the harmful human impact of these 

policies. 
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We believe that the hostile environment should be brought to an end, not simply 

given a new name. As a first step towards that, we are calling for a full and 

independent review of immigration policy and practice to examine the damaging 

effect that the policies of the hostile environment are having on the whole of society. 
 

The revelations earlier this year about the appalling treatment of some members of 

the Windrush Generation have thrown the spotlight on the failings of the hostile 

environment. They also offer an opportunity for a fresh start. We urge you to seize 

this opportunity and to adopt an approach to immigration that treats every individual, 

whatever their status, with humanity, dignity, respect and fairness. 
 

**************  
 

From the Joint Public Issues Team blog (3
rd
 August): 

 

The Joint Public Issues Team (JPIT) is made up of the Baptist Union, the Church of Scotland, 

the Methodist Church and the United Reformed Church, working together for peace and 

justice. 
 

The following item is from their blog post of 3
rd
 August 2018. 

 

This week marked the UN’s World Day against Trafficking in Persons. It also marked the 

announcement of a welcome review into the legislation intended to protect those trafficked 

into modern slavery. 
 

Modern slavery takes many forms. Victims trafficked into Britain come in search of 

employment, education or a better life, only to be subjected to forced labour, sexual 

exploitation, debt bondage or domestic servitude. Worldwide, 1 in 4 victims of modern 

slavery is a child. 71% of them are women and girls. 
 

Campaign groups have consistently voiced concerns that the hostile environment would 

exacerbate the issue of modern slavery. The hostile environment imposes penalties for ‘illegal 

working,’ and freezes bank accounts. In doing so, it leaves people with two stark choices: 

destitution or exploitative employment in the shadow economy. Such state sanctioned 

suffering repudiates God’s vision of life in all its fullness for all of God’s children.  A hostile 

environment for undocumented migrants is a hospitable environment for modern slave 

drivers. 

**************  
 

If you are interested in finding out more about the issues surrounding modern slavery, there 

will be a talk at St Mary’s Church, East Molesey,  8 – 10 pm on Monday 29 October 2018. It 

would be great if as many people as possible could attend. 
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THE METHODIST CONFERENCE  
 

This year's Methodist Conference was in Nottingham in early July and as part of the opening 

session, Rev Michaela Youngson, one of our London District Chairs, was inducted into the 

role of President of the Conference.  This was a very special moment, as for a year until next 

June she is the public face of Methodism, and will provide leadership and a sense of purpose 

to the Church. She will also be the person who will speak on behalf of the Church in response 

to national or international concerns.  Some members of the congregation will recall Micky, 

as she is generally known, stepping in to support us when Rev Peter Clark was unwell a few 

years ago.  She even preached one Christmas Day! 
 

The Conference is the key decision making body of the church, setting policy and agreeing 

new directions. It's also a very uplifting experience for anyone who attends as a delegate, as 

it's a time for worship and reflection, and also the time in the year when new ministers are 

ordained.  The Conference lasts about 5 days and moves around the country. Next year it's in 

Birmingham. 
 

Members of Conference are appointed by their District, but the process of taking place starts 

with being nominated by our own circuit meetings through a laid down process.  For next and 

subsequent years, The London District is trying to recruit some new faces from around the 

District to go as our representatives to join the 450 or so people from around the country who 

attend.  So if you feel this may be your thing, and you like the idea of shaping our Church's 

future, then have a word with David or the stewards.     
 

Grahame Snelling 
 

 

BATTERIES EXPIRED  
 

For many years, we had a very successful Molesey Ladies’ Guild which met twice a month 

but unfortunately our numbers depleted and it was difficult to get speakers for so few.  Stella 

had been our ideal Chairman for so many years but she wished to retire and nobody else 

wanted the position, so our Guild was dissolved about 6 years ago. 
 

A few years before that, maybe three, Esher Fire Brigade had agreed to give us a talk, which 

was very informative, given by three firemen but with their Fire Engine parked outside in case 

of a quick get-away!  At the end of their talk, they said they would visit each of the member’s 

homes to install a Smoke Alarm, which they did, and said it would last for 10 years. 
 

Unfortunately, mine was the only one that stayed on the ceiling that long and a few days ago 

it started bleeping, batteries having expired (probably nine years).  I rang Esher Fire Station 

and explained the situation.  They asked my name, address and whether I would be at home in 

the afternoon. 
 

About 45 minutes later, sitting on the settee knitting, I saw a Fire Engine go by, which parked 

by the bridge.  By the time I got to the door, three Firemen were waving to me.  I said I just 

expected a car and one person, but they said they did everything correctly. 
 

They changed my Smoke Alarm, saying the manufacturing people say 10 years but it can be 

less.  They also fitted an alarm on my ceiling on the upstairs landing. 
 

All the time the firemen were there, they were laughing and joking and I enjoyed that 15-20 

minutes – all thanks to that talk at Ladies Guild - and thank you to Esher Fire Station for their 

prompt attendance. 

 

Olive Hoad 



DIARY DATES  
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Date Time Event Venue 

September 2018 

Monday 3 8.00 pm Stewards' Meeting   

Wednesday 5 10.30 am - 12 pm PND Support group  EMMC  

Friday 7 4.30 pm - 5.30 pm  ALIGHT - music and singing group for 4-7 year olds  EMMC  

Wednesday 12 8.00 pm Circuit Meeting Hanworth 

Methodist Church 

Thursday 13 9.00-11.00 am Tiny crafters  EMMC 

Sunday 16 6.30 pm Circuit service - “Christ among the Poor” Hampton 

Methodist Church 

Tuesday 18 8.00 pm Methodist Friends - Meeting with Molesey History 

Society at St Lawrence School, learning about 

“Thames Treasures” 

St Lawrence 

School 

Thursday 20 9.00-11.00 am Tiny crafters  EMMC 

Friday 21 4.30 pm - 5.30 pm  ALIGHT - music and singing group for 4-7 year olds  EMMC  

Sunday 23 10.30 am Harvest service  EMMC 

Monday 24 8.00 pm Fundraising Group Church Vestry 

Wednesday 26 8.00 pm Pastoral Committee EMMC 

Thursday 27 9.00-11.00 am Tiny crafters  EMMC 

Friday 28 6.30 pm  Fish and Chips Film Night  EMMC  

October 2018 

Tuesday 2 12 noon Methodist Friends - Coffee / Lunch @ noon at 

Molesey Café, Walton Road 

Molesey Café 

Thursday 4 9.00-11.00 am Tiny crafters  EMMC 

Friday 5 4.30 pm - 5.30 pm  ALIGHT - music and singing group for 4-7 year olds  EMMC  

Monday 8 8.00 pm Stewards' Meeting   

Thursday 11 9.00-11.00 am Tiny crafters  EMMC 

Tuesday 16 8.00 pm Methodist Friends - Beetle Drive EMMC 

Wednesday 17 8.00 pm Church Council EMMC 

Thursday 18 9.00-11.00 am Tiny crafters  EMMC 

Friday 19 4.30 pm - 5.30 pm  ALIGHT - music and singing group for 4-7 year olds  EMMC  

November 2018 

Thursday 1 9.00-11.00 am Tiny crafters  EMMC 

Friday 2 6.30 pm  Fish and Chips Film Night  EMMC  

Friday 2 4.30 pm - 5.30 pm  ALIGHT - music and singing group for 4-7 year olds  EMMC  

Tuesday 6 12 noon Methodist Friends - Coffee / Lunch @ noon at 

Superfish, 90 Walton Road   

Superfish 

Thursday 8 9.00-11.00 am Tiny crafters  EMMC 

Thursday 15 9.00-11.00 am Tiny crafters  EMMC 

Friday 16 4.30 pm - 5.30 pm  ALIGHT - music and singing group for 4-7 year olds  EMMC  

Saturday 17 10.30am - 3pm Christmas Market & Model railway exhibition Church + Halls 

Tuesday 20 8.00 pm Methodist Friends - “Exploring Kerala” by Roger 

Reynolds Hon FRPS 

EMMC 

Thursday 22 9.00-11.00 am Tiny crafters  EMMC 

Thursday 29 9.00-11.00 am Tiny crafters  EMMC 

December 2018 

Sunday 2 10.30 am Advent 1 EMMC 

Wednesday 5 TBC Magical Molesey Walton Road 

Thursday 6 9.00-11.00 am Tiny crafters  EMMC 
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Date Time Event Venue 

Friday 7 4.30 pm - 5.30 pm  ALIGHT - music and singing group for 4-7 year olds  EMMC  

Sunday 9 10.30 am Advent 2 EMMC 

Tuesday 11 12 noon Methodist Friends - Christmas lunch  TBC  

Thursday 13 9.00-11.00 am Tiny crafters  EMMC 

Sunday 16 10.30 am Advent 3 EMMC 

Friday 21 4.30 pm - 5.30 pm  ALIGHT - music and singing group for 4-7 year olds  EMMC  

Sunday 23 10.30 am Advent 4 EMMC 

Sunday 23 6.30 pm  Carol Service Church 

Tuesday 25 10.30am Christmas Day all age worship EMMC 

 

EMMC = East Molesey Methodist Church Manor Road 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 


